Planning Commission Minutes
      
November 22, 2016


PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY OF HUNTSVILLE PLANNING COMMISSION

November 22, 2016


A regular meeting of the City of Huntsville Planning Commission was held on Tuesday, November 22, 2016 at 5:00 p.m. in the council chambers on the first floor of the Administration Building located at 308 Fountain Circle.  
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Gary Whitley, Kelly Schrimsher, Carlos Mathews, Les Tillery, TJ Meers, Kyle Collins, Peggy Richard, Donna Hendricks, Jeff Rice

MEMBERS ABSENT:  Janet Watson, Jennie Robinson, LaFreeda Jordan
SUPERNUMERARY MEMBERS PRESENT:  Sally Warden

STAFF & ADVISORS PRESENT: Michelle Jordan, Jim McGuffey, Michael Webb, Ashley Nichols, Mike Malires, Dave Scroggins, Travis Cummings, Nicholas Nene

OTHERS PRESENT:  Jeff Mullins, John Hoover, Heath Galloway, Andy Somers


The meeting was called to order by Mr. Whitley, vice-chairman.  Upon call for the ADOPTION OF MINUTES from the meeting held October 25, 2016, Ms. Schrimsher made a motion to adopt the minutes; which was duly seconded by Mr. Collins and carried unanimously.

CHASE FARMS AT GREENBRIER PHASE 6 (MINOR) was presented for public hearing.  
Ms. Nichols stated that this 86.28-acre tract was located south of I-565 and east of Swancott Road.  She noted that the property was zoned both Highway Business C-4 and Commercial Industrial Park.  She further noted that 2 tracts were now being combined in order to clean up the lot lines and for further development.  

Mr. Whitley called for public comment.

There being none, the public hearing was declared closed. 

CITY CENTRE (MINOR) was presented for public hearing. 

Ms. Nichols stated that this 7.39-acre, General Business C-3 District parcel was located south of Williams Avenue and east of Monroe Street and was the proposed site of the City Centre development.  She explained that the tract was being subdivided into 2 lots.
Mr. Whitley then called for public comment.

There being none, the public hearing was declared closed. 
 

HOLMES AVENUE COMMONS (MINOR) was presented for public hearing. 

Ms. Nichols stated that this 0.4-acre General Business C-3 District tract was located north of Holmes Avenue and west of Green Street.  She further stated that the request was to combine 4 lots into one parcel.  

Mr. Whitley called for public comment.  

There being none, the public hearing was then declared closed. 

HUNTSVILLE PARK; R/S OF LOT 8 AND LOT 9, BLOCK 27 (MINOR) was presented for public hearing.  

Ms. Nichols stated that this 3.54-acre, Residence 1-B District tract was located north of Drake Avenue and west of Triana Boulevard.  She noted that a variance for a landscape buffer between Lots 1 and 2 had recently been granted in October 2016.  
 


There being no public comment for the record, the public hearing was declared closed. 


 THE ISLAND AT THE RESERVE was presented for public hearing. 


Ms. Nichols stated that this 27.89-acre, Residence 2-A District parcel was located west of Zierdt Road and south of Nature’s Way.  She further stated that preliminary approval had initially been granted in June 2013 but had since expired.  


There being no public comment for the record, the public hearing was declared closed.  

 

 
LENDON LOT 3 RESUBDIVISION; R/S OF LOT 3 OF LENDON IN JONES VALLEY (MINOR) was presented for public hearing. 


Ms. Nichols stated that this 43.23–acre property was a part of the Lendon at Jones Valley Planned Unit Development, located south of Carl T. Jones Drive and east of Garth Road.  She explained that this request involved the subdivision of Lot 1 for future development. 


There being no public comment for the record, the public hearing was declared closed. 

SEGERS TRAIL SUBDIVISION was presented for public hearing. 
Ms. Nichols stated that this 32.5-acre, Residence 2 District tract was located north of Interstate 565 and east of Segers Road.  She noted that layout approval had been received in September 2016 on 114 lots.  

Mr. Whitley then called for public comment. 
Adam Dauro, attorney speaking on behalf of the Olde Cobblestone Community Association, stated that when completed this development would stub into Olde Cobblestone Subdivision at 2 different locations.  He continued that the concern among most residents was that the majority of traffic off County Line Road would be routing through Olde Cobblestone and onto Segers Road, as it would be the fastest route.  
He stated that this issue would be exacerbated by the fact that there were sight distance issues at the entrance to Olde Cobblestone, as it was located on a hill without a traffic light.  Mr. Dauro further stated that once all phases of Olde Cobblestone were complete, it would consist of approximately 202 homes.  He mentioned that with an additional 114 homes to be constructed in Segers Trail, this would mean traffic from approximately 316 homes would be utilizing the same entrance daily to access County Line Road.  He further mentioned that these were reasons for his clients’ concerns and suggested that a connection to Olde Cobblestone would result in too much thru traffic in their subdivision. Mr. Dauro noted that concerned residents were requesting that the subdivision design include an additional entrance onto Segers Road at some point past the hill. 

Nicholas Nene, Traffic Engineering Division, stated that the Traffic Engineering Division had addressed concerns from some residents regarding sight distance issues on Segers Road.  He continued that there had been no sight distance obstruction issues found by the Traffic Engineering Division.  He noted that a detailed traffic study had not been conducted.    

Mr. McGuffey pointed out that when plans for Olde Cobblestone were presented there had been 2 stubs proposed to the north that were put in place for future development.  He continued that as additional phases of Olde Cobblestone continued to develop eastward, over 200 homes would require an additional access point.  He explained that the plans in question did meet the necessary city regulations as far as design and access were concerned.  

Ed Collins, 28658 Garden Hill Road, commented that the future tie in to this development with Olde Cobblestone would put a strain on his community.  He stated that he would like to see a traffic study conducted in the area in question and asked the commission not to rush to judgment and to protect the residents of the community.  

Steve Collins, 28647 Cobble Creek Road, stated that there was a definite safety issue with the entrance to Olde Cobblestone Subdivision.  He explained that the entrance was at the top of the hill and that there were serious sight distance issues at this point.  He noted that he had personally nearly been involved in traffic accidents on 3 different occasions at this exact point. Mr. Collins suggested that as traffic increased because of more development, this issue would only worsen. 

Ben Rowe, 28670 Garden Hill Road, echoed previous comments regarding traffic concerns in the area.  He stated that he felt that the Olde Cobblestone entrance would likely be the entrance of choice once the connector to Olde Cobblestone was established.   He further stated that establishing another entrance other than the Olde Cobblestone entrance would be the best solution for eliminating potential safety issues.   
There being no further public comment for the record, the public hearing was declared closed. 

SPARKS FARM (MINOR) was presented for public hearing. 
Ms. Nichols stated that this 233.68-acre, Residence 1-A District property was located north of Cherry Tree Road and west of Esslinger Drive.  She explained that a 2.59-acre tract was being formed for an existing home and that another portion of the property would be combined for further future development. Ms. Nichols mentioned that approximately 100 acres of the property was located within the floodway. 

There being no public comment for the record, the public hearing was declared closed. 
 
TAYLOR COURT COMMERCIAL SUBDIVISION was presented for public hearing.  


Ms. Nichols commented that this 23.69-acre tract was zoned Highway Business C-4 District and located south of Sutton Road and west of Taylor Road.  She noted that layout and preliminary approval was being sought, along with a requested waiver for double fronted lots 15 and 16.
 

There being no public comment for the record, the public hearing was declared closed.


LOCATION, CHARACTER, AND EXTENT: ALABAMA A&M NEW RESIDENCE HALL (#856) WITHDRAWN was presented for public hearing.


Mr. Whitley noted that although this item had been withdrawn, public comment would still be received.  

There being none, Mr. Whitley stated that the public hearing would remain open for a future meeting. 

LOCATION, CHARACTER, AND EXTENT:  SPACES SCULPTURE TRAIL 2016 (#857) was presented for public hearing.

Ms. Nichols stated that Arts Huntsville would be replacing sculptures currently on display in and around the city, including the downtown courthouse square area, with new sculptures.


She continued by identifying the location for each sculpture, and presented photos of each sculpture, which she noted would be located from Alabama A&M campus to as far as Ditto Landing. 


There being no public comment for the record, the public hearing was then declared closed. 


HUNTSVILLE MADISON AIRPORT WAREHOUSE ADDITION FOR THE PORT OF HUNTSVILLE (#858) was presented for public hearing.


Rodney Steagle, architect, stated that this expansion of an existing warehouse at the Huntsville International Airport would provide more needed space for the Airport Authority.  He presented drawings which depicted the proposed plans and noted that approximately 18,000-19,000 square feet of extra space would be added.  


There being no public comment for the record, the public hearing was declared closed. 
 

JORDAN PARK REZONING (1620) was presented for public hearing.  

Ms. Nichols stated that this 2.38-acre tract, currently zoned Residence 2-A District, was located on the west side of Jordan Lane and on the south side of Dyshell Drive.  She noted that the request was to rezone the property to Neighborhood Business C-1 District. She further noted that there was currently a vacant church located on the tract.  She also noted that C-1 property adjoined this parcel and that Neighborhood Business C-2 zoned property was located across the street.  Ms. Nichols mentioned that there was a potential buyer for the property and that the intended use would not be permitted under the Residence 2-A District zoning.  
Mr. Whitley then called for public comment.

Clyde Luttrell, 2204 Jordan Lane, mentioned increased traffic associated with the Wal-Mart store and fuel center in the area.   He voiced concern about the effect that development on this parcel would have on the existing traffic issues, suggesting it would bring about too much traffic congestion in this area.  

Jackie Reed, 303 Jack Coleman Drive, questioned whether a traffic study had been done and whether all residents within the area had been notified of this request.  In response, Mr. McGuffey explained that a traffic study had been submitted by Wal-Mart during the approval process of the current store near this location.  He noted that this study had received approval from the City Traffic Engineering Division.  In regards to notifications concerning this rezoning request, Mr. McGuffey stated that all adjacent property owners had been notified of the request.  

There being no further public comment for the record, the public hearing was 
then declared closed. 
 
LITTLE COVE ZONING (1622) was presented for public hearing. 


Ms. Nichols stated that this newly annexed, 1.16-acre property was located on the south side of Little Cove Road and west of Old Gate Lane.  She noted that the proposed zoning was Residence 1-A District, which would be consistent with zoning of the adjacent property.  



There being no public comment for the record, the public hearing was declared closed.   


MASTER PLAN UPDATE - CUMMINGS RESEARCH PARK 

MASTER PLAN UPDATE - CUMMINGS RESEARCH PARK was presented for public hearing.

Erin Koshut, Cummings Research Park Director, stated that the CRP Board and consultants had spent the last year developing a new comprehensive master plan to position the park to attract and expand businesses of all sizes.  She further stated that the draft of this master plan had been completed in May 2016.  She continued that based on feedback from the community, there had been a few revisions made to this draft. Ms. Koshut then proceeded with outlining the details of the master plan, which included visual renderings.    
She continued by noting that topics covered included: bicycle and pedestrian infrastructure; design guidelines; alternative transportation ideas.  Ms. Koshut continued that in the east of the Research Park area, the plan mainly focused on redevelopment as the buildings were much older and about adding density to a portion of CRP East.


She continued further that in the west portion, the plan focused on activating amenities, providing changes to parking requirements, types of buildings, etc. to allow buildings and companies to fully utilize the parcels they purchase.  


She presented minor changes made to the plan since the initial draft. She stated that these changes included: the reflection of different transit options in the design guidelines; the addition of a public space wireless entity; the recommendation to the front yard setback in CRP West from 150 feet to 100 feet; and to allow unlimited height limits in CRP West.  Ms. Koshut further stated that the final proposed change was a clarification of language to state that the Design Review Control Committee would act as a subcommittee of the full CRP Board.  


At the conclusion of Ms. Koshut’s presentation, public comment was called for.

Jackie Reed stated that the public needed to be made aware of this master plan and given time to give input.  Mr. Koshut responded by reiterating that public involvement had been solicited, noting there had been 12 open meetings held to gather input.  She further noted that the draft had been posted online with an email address noted for questions and/or input to be sent and that there had also been media coverage on this plan.  Ms. Koshut pointed out that the CRP Board had also reviewed and approved the plan.  

After further brief discussion, the public hearing was then declared closed.  

CHASE FARMS AT GREENBRIER PHASE 6 (MINOR) was presented for layout approval.  
Ms. Warden made a motion for layout approval on 3 lots with a waiver on the non perpendicular lot line between lots 5 and 6; and double fronted lot 8.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Mathews and carried unanimously.
CITY CENTRE (MINOR) was presented for layout approval. 

Ms. Richard made a motion for layout approval on 2 lots with a waiver on the angle of the side lot line between lots 1 and 2.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Rice and carried unanimously. 

EASTGATE SUBDIVISION (FORMERLY HOBBSTONE) was presented for final approval.  
On staff’s confirmation, Ms. Richard made a motion for final approval on 67 lots with improvements to be installed and accepted by the City for maintenance by November 16, 2017 and with sidewalks and landscaping to be installed by November 16, 2017.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Rice and carried with Ms. Warden noting recusal.
HOLMES AVENUE COMMONS (MINOR) was presented for layout approval. 
Ms. Richard made a motion for layout approval on 1 lot with a waiver on the U&D easement around the perimeter of lot 1.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Rice and carried unanimously.
HUNTSVILLE PARK; R/S OF LOT 8 AND LOT 9, BLOCK 27 (MINOR) was presented for layout approval. 
Ms. Warden made a motion for layout approval on 2 lots with a waiver on the angle of the side lot line between lots 1 and 2.  The motion was duly seconded by Ms. Richard and carried unanimously.
THE ISLAND AT THE RESERVE was presented for repreliminary approval. 
Ms. Richard made a motion for repreliminary approval on 64 lots; which was duly seconded by Mr. Rice. 

Upon call for discussion, Mr. Whitley mentioned that there had been some drainage concerns voiced during the initial preliminary approval phase and questioned whether there had been any changes or updates since that time. 
Dave Scroggins, City Engineering Division, stated that he was not aware of previous concerns but noted that as with any subdivision submittal, the engineer of record was required to go through analysis to determine whether retention would be required.  He continued that all storm water criteria had been met for this request. 
There being no further discussion, the motion was then carried unanimously.
LENDON LOT 3 RESUBDIVISION; R/S OF LOT 3 OF LENDON IN JONES VALLEY (MINOR) was presented for layout approval. 
Ms. Richard made a motion for layout approval on 2 lots with a waiver on the angle of the side lot line between lot 1 and tract 1.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Rice and carried unanimously.

On staff’s confirmation, Ms. Warden made a motion for final approval on 2 lots; which was duly seconded by Ms. Richard and carried unanimously.
PEBBLE CREEK PHASE 3 AT RIVER LANDING was presented for final approval.
On staff’s confirmation, Ms. Richard made a motion for final approval on 31 lots with sidewalks to be installed by November 15, 2017 and with improvements to be installed and accepted by the City for maintenance by November 15, 2017.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Meers and carried unanimously.
SEGERS TRAIL SUBDIVISION was presented for preliminary approval. 
Mr. Whitley noted that this request was being forwarded without recommendation pending signature approval from the Limestone County Water Authority.  

Upon staff’s confirmation that signature approval had been received and that the request was now in order for consideration, Ms. Warden made a motion for preliminary approval on 57 lots; which was duly seconded by Ms. Hendricks.

Upon call for further discussion, Mr. Collins commented that he was aware that the preliminary plans met the necessary requirements but noted the concerns voiced by residents of the Olde Cobblestone Subdivision. He asked for further clarification concerning how or if the area in question would connect with Olde Cobblestone.

Mr. McGuffey stated that this would be Phase 1 of the overall layout, which consisted of multiple phases.  He explained that the area in question would not abut Olde Cobblestone Subdivision.  He clarified that the concerns voiced were more so in regards to development that would occur in the 2nd or 3rd addition of this subdivision.

Mr. Whitley asked whether all Olde Cobblestone residents would have to utilize the Olde Cobblestone entrance as the subdivision continued to grow in phases.  In response, Mr. McGuffey stated that the Olde Cobblestone property was initially owned by another property owner and that there had been an option on property to the north. He continued that the original layout depicted a tie in the northern section of the tract.  Mr. McGuffey further stated that the previous property owner however had not renewed his option to this property, and that it was then purchased by another developer who had a different design.  
Mr. Whitley asked if he was correct in assuming that as Olde Cobblestone expanded to the east, those residents would be required to enter and exit through the established Olde Cobblestone Subdivision entrance.  Mr. McGuffey confirmed this was the case. 

After further discussion, Mr. Whitley called for a roll call vote on the motion for repreliminary approval.  
The motion failed to pass by an 8-2 vote.

Ms. Anderson explained that the commission would have to state on record, the basis for the disapproval.  

Mr. Mathews noted that the basis for his disapproval was based on the future traffic concerns voiced by residents.  He suggested that a compromise be sought in determining an alternative solution for the future connection and that Traffic Engineering conduct a study that would give the commission further information to help in making a decision.  

Ms. Hendricks concurred with Mr. Mathews comments.

Mr. Tillery stated that he felt there had been legitimate concerns voiced regarding traffic entering and exiting Olde Cobblestone Subdivision and suggested review of more options before moving forward with the request.  

Ms. Richard concurred and also noted that she felt more information was needed before making a decision.  She asked whether the developer was present.    
Greg Blythe, property owner, stated that the entrance to Olde Cobblestone would not be affected by new development.  He continued that the entrance to the new development would be off Hardiman Road and not Segers Road.  

Mr. McGuffey stated that one option would be to consider no connection to Olde Cobblestone and that if the developer was open to this consideration, the request could be reconsidered the following month.  


There being no further discussion, Mr. Whitley restated that the motion for approval had been denied.  
SPARKS FARM (MINOR) was then presented for layout approval. 
Mr. Meers made a motion for layout approval on 2 lots with a waiver on the angle of the side lot line between lots 1 and 2.  The motion was duly seconded by Ms. Richard and carried unanimously.

TAYLOR COURT COMMERCIAL SUBDIVISION was presented for consideration.  
Ms. Warden made a motion for layout approval on 16 lots and preliminary approval on 2 lots with a waiver on double fronted lots 15 & 16.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Mathews and carried unanimously.

LOCATION, CHARACTER, AND EXTENT: ALABAMA A&M NEW RESIDENCE HALL (#856) was presented for consideration.  
Being that this item was not in order for approval, Ms. Warden made a motion to postpone action until the December 20 meeting.  The motion was duly seconded by Ms. Richard and carried unanimously. 
LOCATION, CHARACTER, AND EXTENT: SPACES SCULPTURE TRAIL 2016 (#857) was presented for consideration.
Ms. Richard made a motion for location, character, and extent approval; which was duly seconded by Mr. Meers and carried with Mr. Tillery and Mr. Whitley noting recusal.

LOCATION, CHARACTER, AND EXTENT: HUNTSVILLE MADISON AIRPORT WAREHOUSE ADDITION FOR THE PORT OF HUNTSVILLE (#858) was presented for consideration. 
Ms. Richard made a motion for location, character, and extent approval; which was duly seconded by Ms. Warden and carried with Mr. Tillery noting recusal.

MASTER PLAN UPDATE - CUMMINGS RESEARCH PARK was presented for consideration.
Mr. Rice made a motion for approval; which was duly seconded by Ms. Richard.

Upon call for further discussion, Mr. Collins stated that he felt that this plan would be great for Research Park and that the Chamber did an admirable job of gaining input from stakeholders, property owners, and lease holders in the Park.  He emphasized that the master plan was important to the viability of the city.  
The motion was then carried with Mr. Collins noting recusal. 

JORDAN PARK REZONING (1620) was presented for consideration. 
Ms. Hendricks made a motion to recommend to City Council that the Jordan Park property be rezoned from Residence 2-A District to Neighborhood Business C-1 District.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Mathews and carried unanimously.

LITTLE COVE ZONING (1622) was presented for consideration.


Ms. Richard made a motion to recommend to City Council that the Little Cove property be zoned Residence 1-A District.  The motion was duly seconded by Mr. Rice and carried unanimously.
BEADLE LANE REZONING (1621) was presented for consideration.

Mr. Rice made a motion to set a public hearing for December 20; which was duly seconded by Mr. Mathews and carried unanimously.

MAHAFFEY REZONING (1623) was presented for consideration.

Mr. Meers made a motion to set a public hearing for December 20; which was duly seconded by Ms. Warden and carried unanimously.
DAVIS CIRCLE REZONING (1624) was presented for consideration.

Mr. Rice made a motion to set a public hearing for December 20; which was duly seconded by Ms. Hendricks and carried unanimously.

INVOCATION/EXTENSION OF BONDS were presented for action. 
Upon staff’s recommendation, Mr. Rice made a motion to recommend invocation of the following bonds:


Legacy Preserve



Anslee Farms Phase 1A; R/S



Nature’s Cove Phase 3



Laurenwood Preserve Phase 3

The motion was duly seconded by Ms. Richard and carried unanimously.


The 2017 ELECTION OF OFFICERS was then presented for action.  
The floor was then opened for nominations for the office of Chairman.
Ms. Richard nominated Ms. Watson as Chairman.  
Mr. Meers then nominated Mr. Tillery as Chairman.  

There being no further nominations, Ms. Watson was then elected Chairman by a vote of 9-1. 
The floor was then opened for nominations for Vice-Chairman.  

Ms. Schrimsher nominated Mr. Whitley as Vice-Chairman.  
There being no further nominations, Mr. Whitley was duly elected Vice-Chairman. 

The floor was then opened for nominations for Secretary.

Ms. Schrimsher nominated Ms. Richard as Secretary.  

There being no further nominations, Ms. Richard was duly elected Secretary.

The floor was then opened for nominations for Treasurer.  

Mr. Whitley nominated Ms. Schrimsher as Treasurer.  

There being no further nominations, Ms. Schrimsher was duly elected as Treasurer.   
There being no further business to come before the commission, the meeting was then adjourned. 
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